
  
 

Chris Steel MLA  
Minister for Transport and City Services 
Minister for Skills 
Special Minister of State 

Member for Murrumbidgee  

 

 

 
ACT Legislative Assembly London Circuit, GPO Box 1020, Canberra ACT 2601 

        +61 2 6205 1470      steel@act.gov.au 

 @ChrisSteelMLA   chrissteellabor   chrissteelmla 

 
 

 
Mr Tom Duncan 
Clerk 
ACT Legislative Assembly 
London Circuit  
CANBERRA ACT 2601 
 
 
Dear Mr Duncan 
 
Thank you for your letter regarding petition 015-23, lodged by Leanne Castley MLA, regarding traffic flow and 
safety in Gungahlin Town Centre.  
 
As noted by the petitioners, Gungahlin is a fast-growing area of Canberra, and its population is expected to 
grow to over 100,000 people during the next 25 years. To manage this growth, the ACT’s transport network 
will need to support a gradual shift towards public transport, cycling and walking, while still recognising the 
need for cross-city private car travel and freight movement.  
 
The ACT Government will continue investing in transport infrastructure to meet the needs of the Gungahlin 
district. A current project involves upgrading Gundaroo Drive to a dual carriageway between Ginninderra 
Drive and the Barton Highway. This project, which also includes over 6km of on-road cycle lanes and new and 
upgraded bus stops, will be completed next year. Completed projects which have benefited the Gungahlin 
district in recent years include light rail from Gungahlin to the City Centre, duplication of Horse Park Drive and 
earlier stages of the Gundaroo Drive duplication.  
 
The 2023-24 ACT Budget allocated funding to develop a new Gungahlin Transport Plan focused on priority 
areas, including the town centre and key transport corridors within Gungahlin. It will inform the prioritisation 
of future investigative and planning work requirements, including the development of individual corridor 
transport plans, and identify the infrastructure and service priorities required to cater to the region’s growing 
population and transport needs, now and into the future. The Government will share information about the 
outcomes of the plan once it is completed during 2024.  
 



 
 

  

Earlier this year, the ACT Government delivered an ACT Labor election commitment to develop a traffic model 
to identify future transport improvements in the Gungahlin region. The model has provided a tool to assist 
with developing the Gungahlin Transport Plan based on evidence-based infrastructure planning and 
prioritisation. The model comprises the base year which is calibrated to 2022 conditions, and future base year 
models for 2026 and 2031 periods. These models provide outputs for weekday morning and evening peak 
hour periods, including forecast traffic volumes, travel times, queue lengths, and congestion delays. 
 
The Government is investing in feasibility and design work for a number of intersections in the Gungahlin 
Town Centre. The purpose of this work is to improve road, cyclist and pedestrian safety. Improvements for 
these intersections may include the installation of traffic lights, changes to speed limits and traffic calming. 
The three intersections identified as part of this program of works are: 
 

• Hinder Street/Efkarpidis Street (preliminary sketch plans) 
• Hinder Street/Ernest Cavanagh Street (preliminary sketch plans) 
• Anthony Rolfe Avenue from Gungahlin Place to Manning Clark Crescent (intersections feasibility 

study). 
 
A feasibility study will also be undertaken for the intersection of the Barton Highway and Victoria Street in 
Hall, along with progression of a number of Black Spot Program upgrades in planning for the Gungahlin Town 
Centre. In addition to these improvements, the ACT Government also committed funding in the 2023-24 
Budget to design a number of active travel improvements within the Gungahlin Town Centre, which will 
improve safety, encourage mode shift and therefore reduce congestion on the roads. 
 
For more information on these initiatives, please visit the City Services website at: 
www.cityservices.act.gov.au/Infrastructure-Projects/gungahlin/active-travel  
 
The ACT Government will always remain committed to the delivery of infrastructure projects that aim to build 
a more prosperous, connected city for everyone. Gungahlin, and all other parts of Canberra, will have 
improved transport networks that will give people greater choice over how and when they travel.  
 
The ACT Government will continue its strategic approach to infrastructure planning and investment to ensure 
Canberra remains one of the most liveable cities in the world, and supporting people with moving between 
their homes, jobs, and services across the city. 
 
I look forward to supporting the Gungahlin community through the completion of current infrastructure 
projects and the Gungahlin Transport Plan – which will inform and guide investment in further transport 
infrastructure and other initiatives – to meet the needs of the Gungahlin community now and into the future.  
 
I trust this information is of assistance. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
Chris Steel MLA 
a/g Minister for City Services 


